LOCHABER DISTRICT SALMON FISHERY BOARD

CLERK TO THE BOARD:  JON GIBB

Minutes of the AGM held on Thursday 24th September at Alexandra Hotel, Fort William

	Present:
	Michael Mann, Chairman
	(MM)
	Lochy

	
	Jon Gibb
	(JG)       
	Clerk

	
	Davy Gunn
	 (DG)  
	Coe, Angling Club Rep

	
	Grace Henderson
Alan Kennedy
Iain Donnelly
John Veitch

Diane Baum
Kim Malcolm
In attendance:

Alister Sutherland 
James Allan

Graeme Ferguson
	(GH)
 (AK)
(ID)
(JV)

(DB)
(KM)

	Morar
Ardtornish
Angling Club Rep
Lochy

LFT
Netting Rep

R Coe proprietor
Bidwells (Rhubana Estate)
Bidwells (Rhubana Estate)



1. Apologies

Apologies for absence were received from Jim Semple, Allan Henderson, Astie Cameron, David Stewart-Howitt, Kenneth Knott.
2. Minutes of last meeting
It was agreed that the minutes be approved as correct.

3. Matters Arising
There were none that would not be raised later.
4. Final Accounts for 2014/15 
These had already been approved at the previous triennial election meeting
5. Accounts 2015/16 to date
MM explained that there was little of any note to report and that the budgets were all currently on target. There were no matters raised regarding the accounts.
6.  Clerk’s Report.
a) Hydropower
JG explained that there had been less small scale hydro applications to deal with recently due to a change in the feed in tariffs available. This was likely to remain the case for the foreseeable future.
He also said that it was his understanding through contact with SSE that the proposed pumped storage scheme above Loch Lochy had been put on the ‘back burner’ for the time being due to energy market conditions.

DG asked whether the Board were aware of a possible application to build a hydro scheme on the Larich near Ballachulish, which is a burn with migratory fish. JG confirmed that no contact had yet been made with the Board and he would make enquiries.
b) Aquaculture
JG explained that the new Marine Harvest fish farm at Maclean’s Nose, which has a 2,500 tonne consent, has now been stocked with fish. It has also been stocked with wrasse. DB asked what conditions had been placed on the company in their licence to monitor the success of wrasse and JG said he would check this and ensure compliance was being met. Generally, though, JG confirmed that the use of wrasse throughout MH farms in the region appeared to be having continued good effect with lice numbers. He did however say that the price of salmon had recently declined significantly and this may have an effect on the industry as a whole. It was also his understanding that Amoebic Gill Disease (AGD) was having a significant detrimental effect at farm level throughout Scotland. Although there is currently no suggestion that AGD can transfer to wild fish, JG will contact people within the industry to confirm what the outward symptoms of the disease look like.
DB asked about the Aquaculture Stewardship Council standards and the future of smolt farming in freshwater lochs with migratory fish. JG said that he had met with MH and that they had said that, in order to move out of freshwater lochs by 2020 they would have to consider selling their leases. This would mean that other salmon or trout farming companies could move in. An alternative might be for the ban on freshwater loch farming to be removed from the Standards. It is likely that the ASC will consult on this matter in the next few months. This leaves wild fish interests with the choice of whether to support the removal of this particular standard or whether to accept that supporting ASC standards in full may result in smaller and less resourced companies farming salmon or trout replacing the existing farms. A number of views were expressed on the matter and it was decided to revisit this subject when the consultation takes place and the Board are required to take a position.
c) Other issues
JG highlighted one recent issue from his report that Marine Scotland had approved the application by Sir Patrick Grant of Glendessary Estate to stock 100 1kg triploid brown trout into the Rivers Pean and Dessary, important spawning tributaries in the Upper Arkaig catchment for wild trout and salmon. This was in direct contradiction to advice from the LFT, supported by LDSFB. This is seen as highly regrettable and it begs the question about the licencing of best practice in fisheries management by Scottish Government. DN confirmed that there had been no condition put on the licence for the applicant to monitor any impacts or success of the project but the licence was for one year only and that he would have to re-apply next year.
7. Sub Board and catchments updates
DG reported that the Coe had had a very good season with fish now all the way through the river and some large MSW salmon amongst them. There was currently 90% catch and release which is a great improvement. The average weight of fish is up but many fish were showing Red Vent Syndrome. There had been some poaching but a new watcher programme appeared to be keeping on top of the worst of it. 
AK said that the Aline had had a good start but it had tapered off quite quickly. There had been a lot of young sea trout but not many large mature fish. The Estate had started a broodstock rearing programme and were hoping to stock out juveniles from it next season. The Estate were also planning to end the lease with Scottish Seafarms (who farm smolts on Loch Arienas) in 2017. It was mentioned that it would be interesting to undertake a ‘before and after’ study in this loch.
JV reported that the Lochy had a very good season up until 4 weeks ago when the water levels dropped. They saw the best start for many years, which reflects the shift towards good runs of early fish in the last few years. Grilse numbers were average but their size was good. RVS was prevalent in grilse but not salmon. Sea trout numbers were nothing spectacular.

GH reported that the Morar system had a late run with some good sized fish. There were also some sea trout of good size.

KM showed the Clerk a report from his netting tenant at Cuil Bay. He had had a very poor year with no netting taking place until 1st June due to conditions. He also noted that he had seen far fewer fish eating birds than normal. His catch included 11 farm fish, I sea bass and 2 tuna!
8. Fishery Trust update
DB summarised some of the projects that the Trust had been working on in the last 6 months.
The smolt treated/untreated project on 2 Lochy tributaries was now up and running with over 2000 wild smolts trapped and tagged this spring.

Seine netting for post smolt sea trout had been ongoing and they saw low lice numbers until mid May with an increase in the upper Linnhe sites thereafter, mirroring the second year of production in fish farms. Larger sea trout were also noticeably more prevalent in the samples.

There were no further signs of crayfish at Ballachulish 3 years after the eradication project had taken place.

A project had been set up with Forestry Commission around Loch Shiel to look at the impacts of harvesting.

A youth project in Cuil had not taken off due to a lack of volunteers to run the programme. It was generally agreed that due to constraints on peoples’ time and barriers to working with children this seemed to be a problem throughout the country.

A project on the Strontian to restock juveniles from a captive broodstock was ongoing.

JG asked about money available for Himalayan Balsam eradication and DB said that money might be available from SRDP.

9. The Fisheries Review
JG ran over some of the details of the proposed kill licence and tagging scheme expected to be introduced next year (known details of this to date are included in his briefing document appended to these minutes). It was generally agreed that this would add extra costs to fisheries management without any perceivable benefit to fish numbers due to the current very high levels of voluntary catch and release. This could present a serious risk to the viability of some club waters (especially as there are likely to be extra costs associated with the future FMO proposals). Neverthless the actual proposals are yet to be announced and JG said he would distribute these to all proprietors once he had received them. They were expected some time ‘in the autumn’.
The proposals for future FMO’s and fisheries management were also discussed and JG explained the reasoning for starting talks with the neighbouring Ness and Beauly Districts. The result of these was the Critical Analysis Paper (also appended to these minutes). JG explained that this paper was simply to demonstrate what a merged regional FMO might look like in terms of structures and budgets. It was noted that it had a deficit of £131,000 (probably a conservative estimate in itself) and questions were raised about whether there was any cost saving in such a merged body. DB said that it was likely that Scottish Government wanted less FMO areas than currently existed under the Board/Trust network. JG said that there was the danger if we did not come up with solutions then Scottish Government might impose solutions on us, which would not be desirable. The meeting agreed that JG and DB should now try and discuss the paper directly with Scottish Government officials and feed back to the members for further input. They hoped this might happen in the next few weeks. At the same time we should be aware of what a stand-alone Lochaber body capable of delivering future Government aspirations under the Fisheries Reform proposals might look like and cost.
10. AOCB

There was no further business.
11. Date of next meeting
The Annual Public Meeting will be held at 10.30am on Thursday 17th March 2016.
